
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF EDUCATION

THE METROPOLITAN SCHOOL DISTRICT OF WASHINGTON TOWNSHIP

MARION COUNTY, INDIANA

Regular Meeting, January 28, 2009 - 7:07 p.m.

Present:        Mr. Kite, Mr. Dzwonar, Ms. Harris, Mrs. Spann Roddy and Mr. Wright

Absent:  
None


Others: Dr. Mervilde, Mrs. Sutton, Mr. Doss, Dr. Ewing, Dr. Farrell, Dr. Hibbard, Mr. Licata, Mrs. Reynolds, Mr. Smith, Debbie Nicholas, Suzanne Zybert, Dana Kaminski, Mark Renholberger, Stephanie Cohen, Brian Kelley, Michael Samide, Alison Smith, Shannon Thompson, Migdelia Bolin, Kathleen Levine, Lara Pastore, Maravene Beas, Mike Pomerenke

Presiding:
Mr. Kite, President

Mr. Kite called the Regular Meeting to order with the recitation of the pledge of allegiance led by Mr. Doss.

Approval Consent Agenda


Dr. Mervilde recommended that the Board approve the Consent Agenda including the following items:

· Approval of the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of January 14, 2009

· Approval of Claims Docket – There was no Claims Document submitted for approval at the January 28, 2008 meeting due to the year end closing

· The Personnel Report which includes: One Maternity Leaves (14); and One Retirement (1)

· Approval or Acceptance of Non-competitive Grants, Gifts and Donations – There were no non-competitive grants presented for approval.


Mr. Dzwonar moved approval of the Consent Agenda as presented.  Ms. Harris seconded.  Passed unanimously.
Superintendent's Announcements 


Dr. Mervilde reported that school was cancelled today due to inclement weather. Ms. Harris, Mrs. Spann Roddy and Dr. Mervilde attended the Indiana Urban Schools Association meeting and luncheon today.  Senator Lubbers and Representative Noe joined them for lunch. 


School building tours that were supposed to take place today will be rescheduled.  Dr. Mervilde, Dr. Hibbard and Mrs. Reynolds will take aspiring administrators to the Indiana Public School Study Council meeting next week.


On Friday, February 06, 2009 Dr. Mervilde will travel to Washington DC to accompany the Counterpoints to the National Education Association Foundation Gala.  The NEA is paying all expenses associated with this trip – an honor our Counterpoints have earned because of the excellence of their performances.


Comments from the Public


There were no comments from the public.

Information and Board Discussion Topics

1. Elementary Enrollment Management Report and Public Comments


Dr. Mervilde recapped the January 22, 2009 Special Session discussion on Elementary Enrollment Management.  He reminded the Board that one year ago the sitting Board approved the closing of two buildings.  Since that time several factors have dictated that the Administration look at moving some students to better balance enrollment numbers in the elementary buildings.  Mr. Smith showed a power point to review the parameters for balancing enrollment in the elementary schools.  Mrs. Reynolds talked about Title I, ELL and the transition.  Dr. Hibbard provided information on how students were selected to be moved and Mr. Licata talked about the financial issues and options.  The Board had questions and comments.  Discussion took place. Administration will do further research on portable classrooms and present it to the Board at the next meeting. At this time, Dr. Mervilde looks for a Board vote on the proposal at the February 11 meeting, though this is not yet set.


Members of the public Barbara Medas, Stephanie Cohen and Shannon Thompson provided comments to the Board about classroom capacity, timing and their thoughts on the impact this will have on families, teachers and schools.

2. 2008 4th Quarter Financial Report – Mr. Licata


Mr. Licata gave the 2008 4th Quarter Financial Report.  He reported that school districts will go to a fiscal year budget in July 2010 in order to coincide with the state budget.  The district expects to receive State approval of its 2008 budget sometime in May or June of this year – the delay caused by the Marion County property tax reassessment.

3. Riverwood Park (White River School) Land Transfer Issue – Mr. Licata


Several years ago the Board entered into a Lease Agreement with the Indy Parks Department.  The lease did not involve any exchange of money.  Recently the Parks Department spent a significant amount of money for asbestos abatement and razing the building in order to turn the land into a park. Washington Township School District still owns the property but Administration would like to turn the deed over to the Parks Department.  There is a clause in the current lease that says should the school district take the property back it would have to reimburse the Parks Department for all expenses they have put into the property. Administration cannot foresee future use of the property - part of which is in a floodplain – and feels the best use for the land would be a park.  Mr. Licata recommended that the Board give the land to Indy Parks.  Mr. Licata will explore the best way to do this.  The Board had questions and comments.  Discussion took place.

4. General Fund Referendum 101 – Mr. Licata, Dr. Mervilde and Others

In 2003, Washington Township voters passed a General Fund Referendum. To keep its pledge of “tax neutrality,” the Board mandated a $0.10 reduction of the Capital Projects Fund tax rate to offset the Referendum Fund tax rate increase for the same seven year period, 2004-2010.  Current uses of the Referendum are for salaries and benefits, budget deficit reduction and operating balance.  The Referendum expires in 2010.  The school district has several options to consider: 

· Do nothing and let the current Referendum expire

· Ask voters to approve a Referendum like we currently have and continue to neutralize the impact of the Referendum tax rate against the Capital Projects Fund rate

· Ask voters to approve a Referendum that is restructured in a way to lessen the negative impact on the Capital Projects Fund

· Develop a plan of budget reductions and other cost saving measures that will allow the district to eliminate the need for a Referendum

The Board had questions.  Discussion took place. Further study of this issue will occur in the spring.
Board Comments/Liaison Reports


Ms. Harris discussed the IUSA Legislative lunch she attended. She noted that six of the seven IUSA legislative priorities are shared by the other school associations to which MSDWT belongs. Also discussed at the lunch were tax issues, full day kindergarten, the State Superintendent of Public Instruction’s goal to give districts more flexibility with their funds and Senator Lubbers’ meeting with the “Save our Sunshine” group working to mandate the start of school after Labor Day.


Mr. Wright attended the Mayors Annual Diversity Awards Luncheon.  He sat with staff from the International School.


Mr. Dzwonar attended the ISBA Winter School Board Academy with Ms. Harris and said the sessions were very informative.  Dr. John Ellis, Executive Director of the Indiana Association of Public School Superintendents, was one of the speakers and is a very eloquent advocate for public education. 


Mrs. Spann Roddy participated in the Phone-a-Thon for the Washington Township Schools Foundation, thanking donors for their contributions.


Mr. Kite informed Dr. Mervilde he was able to participate in the school tours on March 24, 2009.  Mrs. Spann Roddy will also participate in the tours on that day.  Mr. Kite attended the January Parent Council meeting along with Mr. Dzwonar. At that meeting the President of Parent Council noted the importance of sharing information in a timely manner which led to discussions and, he believes, a basis for better communication in the future.

Adjournment


There being no further business, Mr. Kite adjourned the meeting at 9:40 p.m.
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